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Dear Humanitarian Coordinators and OCHA Heads of Office,

As you may have heard, Save the Children released a report yesterday titled “No One to Turn To: the under-reporting of child sexual exploitation and abuse by aid workers and peacekeepers” (http://www.savethechildren.org.uk/en/docs/No_One_to_Turn_To.pdf).

The report demonstrates that sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) by UN personnel and the aid community at large continues, with much of it going unreported.  While the UN and NGO communities have been working hard to address this issue – such as in Liberia through the Humanitarian Coordinator’s dedicated staff member on protection from SEA, around the world through peackeeping’s conduct and discipline units, and at headquarters through the ECHA/ECPS UN and NGO Task Force on Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse – we must step up our efforts.  

Everyone employed or contracted by the UN and our partners has a responsibility to implement and abide by the Secretary-General’s Bulletin on special measures for protection from sexual exploitation and sexual abuse (ST/SGB/2003/13) (see attached).  However senior leadership has a particular role to play.  While responsibility for implementation of the SGB rests primarily with the Heads of individual UN departments and agencies, Representatives of the Secretary-General, Resident Coordinators and Humanitarian Coordinators are in the best position to ensure that the Bulletin is implemented coherently at the country level.  As the Secretary-General has noted, they therefore bear specific responsibility for implementing the Bulletin on the ground.

To facilitate your implementation of the SGB, I am providing you with the attached list of key measures that you should take.   Materials to support your efforts are included.  Please note that the Task Force is currently developing a managerial compliance mechanism that may prompt updates to this list in future.  We will share these with you as they are developed.

I also wish to remind you of the IASC Six Core Principles Relating to Sexual Exploitation and Abuse:

“Sexual exploitation and abuse by humanitarian workers constitute acts of gross misconduct and are therefore grounds for termination of employment.

Sexual activity with children (persons under the age of 18) is prohibited regardless of the age of majority or age of consent locally. Mistaken belief regarding the age of a child is not a defence.

Exchange of money, employment, goods, or services for sex, including sexual favours or other forms of humiliating, degrading or exploitative behaviour is prohibited. This includes exchange of assistance that is due to beneficiaries.

Sexual relationships between humanitarian workers and beneficiaries are strongly discouraged since they are based on inherently unequal power dynamics. Such relationships undermine the credibility and integrity of humanitarian aid work. 

Where a humanitarian worker develops concerns or suspicions regarding sexual abuse or exploitation by a fellow worker, whether in the same agency or not, he or she must report such concerns via established agency reporting mechanisms.

Humanitarian workers are obliged to create and maintain an environment which prevents sexual exploitation and abuse and promotes the implementation of their code of conduct. Managers at all levels have particular responsibilities to support and develop systems which maintain this environment.”

For further information or resources, you may contact the Task Force at seatf@un.org.
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Kind regards,

John Holmes

Under Secretary-General and Emergency Relief Coordinator

Officer for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs

